Low Vision Services Implementation Sub-group on Learning Disabilities Meeting

July 1st 2005

Notes

Present

Mary Bairstow - National Low Vision Implementation officer

Kathy Diplock - representing Kate Skilton, Devon

Debi Webb - SeeAbility

Leigh Harris - London Borough of Lewisham

Madeline Sutcliffe - Waddiloves Health Centre, Bradford

Gill Levy - RNIB

Apologies
Gordon Ilett - Optometrist

Carol Smith - Birmingham Focus

Anita Morrison-Fokken - Birmingham Focus

Pretty Garrett - Orthoptist

Tom Fagin - SeeAbility

Margaret Wilkinson - KAB/London Borough of Bexley

Caroline Allen - Orchard Hill Further Education College

Welcome and introductions 

Kathy Diplock, Devon - The group welcomed Kathy, an orthoptist from Devon, in lieu of Kate Skilton, manager of the sensory disability team for Devon Social Services.  Kate, working with the local low vision committee, had been trying to establish a specialist eye care service for people with learning disabilities.  Kathy would be doing the primary screening and referring people on to optometrists and ophthalmologists, if appropriate.  (See later in the meeting)

Debi Webb, SeeAbility - Debi outlined the new SeeAbility project to promote eye health for people with learning disabilities.  The plan is to have 10 community development officers.  Some are PCT funded, while others are joint projects with social services.  The current or planned projects with development workers are West Sussex, two posts in Birmingham, West Sussex, Bristol, Sheffield, Hull and Barnsley.   Leigh said that his Social Services Team would be interested in developing this sort of service.

The development officers would identify local optometrists to work with people with learning disabilities.

SeeAbility is about to interview a national manager to co-ordinate the projects.

Mary Bairstow - Mary's role is to establish local low vision committees and keep them active.  She is keen for committees to consider the needs of special populations - children and young people, people with learning disabilities, emotional support and issues concerning Black and Minority Ethnic groups.  When Mary's project ends, RNIB will retain her post.

Leigh Harris explained that his post was funded by Lewisham Partnership.  He works with learning disability services, but is based in the rehabilitation team.  He is now moving into the Learning Disability Team but will be linking with the Visual Impairment Team.  His new manager, Leah Bone, has been going to the LV committee.

National Low Vision Group
Pretty will be unable to attend National LV group, so Madeline and Alison (representing BIOS) and Tom will be there. 

Review of the sub-group membership

Mary is to ask an ophthalmologist to join the group.

It was agreed that it would be helpful to have a member of the group who is involved in adult education so Gill will RNIB's Education Department if they can recommend someone from outside RNIB.

Response from the LVSCs 

Mary had circulated 3 questions:

· asking about audits of services to people with learning disabilities.

· If they have established a specific sub-group on adults with learning disabilities.

· If representatives from Learning Disabilities Partnership Boards have been invited to join Low Vision committees.

To date there have been only 16 responses to Mary's email.  Debi suggested that the circular should be circulated again, with hard copies going out as well as email.

12 committees said no to all 3 questions

South Devon did ok

3 Low Vision Committees - Haringey, Northumberland and Weston super Mare have allocated a worker.

Action: Mary to report at national committee.

Toolkit – Bold Guide to Learning disabilities

At the last meeting we decided to produce a pack to increase the level of understanding that Low Vision Committees have about people with learning disabilities.  Gill wrote a basic Guide and provided 5 case studies, which demonstrated how the lives of people with learning disabilities could be considerably helped by low vision services.   The case studies focused on activities other than reading.   

Debi felt that the toolkit was to educate low vision committees and that it should be short and easy to read.  It could also inform Partnership Boards about low vision committees.  The accompanying letter needs to be concise and simple as Low Vision Committees state they are overwhelmed by information.  

Debi and Mary agreed to re-draft the letter to address the different stakeholders. The letter should stress that Committees should take action on people with learning disabilities, not simply file the letter! 

A later letter would be sent to Low Vision Committees, asking them to make links with their local Partnership Board.  Committees would also need a short explanation about the role of Partnership Boards. 

The group would then work on a statement to circulate to the different email forums - Janet Cobb's Valuing People network and the Foundation for People with Learning Disabilities' forum.

It was suggested that the Sheffield eye hospital booklet be circulated with the toolkit.  Gill felt that it would be more appropriate to send the RNIB booklet, 'Getting your eyes tested' as we were trying to encourage local (not hospital) eye tests.   

There was discussion about using 'old' statistics in the Bold Guide to Learning Disabilities toolkit.  Gill explained that there was many different statistics available, but they did not all record or measure the same things!   This is why she recommended using the Department of Health information. 

Debi felt that we should encourage Low Vision Committees to approach local optometrists concerning eye tests for people with learning disabilities.   Kathy had found one optometrist in her area to be keen to undertake this area of work.  Gill said that RNIB had created a directory of 'volunteer optometrists' about 4 years ago.  There had been considerable goodwill expressed by optometrists towards testing adults with learning disabilities, but there were other optometrists who were not at all keen.  

Low Vision Services Committees could take the RNIB list of optometrists that provide services and work with Local Optical Committees to discover how people get eye care services in their areas. Additional facilities could be added in each locality.  

There was discussion about the possibility of doing road shows using the toolkit.  However, it was agreed that a more structured approach was required, rather than merely seeking to raise awareness.  

An 'aggressive approach' to PCTs is required, highlighting the need for specially trained optometrists to work with people with learning disabilities.  It is crucial that these optometrists receive additional funding and have protected primary care time.  Marek pointed out that optometrists are now specialising in areas such as e.g. diabetes, glaucoma, low vision, shared care.  It is important to create 'experts' to work with people with learning disabilities and to create local strategies that work.  PCTs need to be shown different models of support for people with learning disabilities.   

We need to be realistic about what Low Vision Committees can achieve.  Debi suggested that the group undertake a mapping exercise and talk to the College of Optometry about training.  Debi, Marek and Gill volunteered to suggest ways optometrists could interact with people with learning disabilities.   

It was agreed that there is a need to establish a skill base within the optometry community, with younger optoms accredited to do this work.   Optometrists need to diversify as they are making less money than in the past so they need new areas of accredited specialist service.  

The College needs to consider adopting the Special Olympics Training Pack. 

Gill felt that there was a need for a 'visual impairment champion' on each Partnership Board.  We would need to consider how to support these people, to keep them informed and reduce their potential sense of isolation. 

Low vision projects

The LV committee has been informed that two low vision services have been axed due to funding problems.

Madeline explained that funding for her job, Waddiloves in Bradford, is likely to end at Christmas, unless money is forthcoming.

Report from Camden

Screening of people with learning disabilities had originated from a commissioned low vision service, based at the Low Vision Centre at Judd Street.   However, 30% of low vision appointments are domiciliary visits.   

It was originally planned that the majority of centre users would be older people.  But Marek persuaded the Primary Care Trust to screen people with learning disabilities - because it was known that people were not having routine eye tests and because statistical evidence demonstrates that many would have unidentified sight problems. 

The Camden Low Vision service was screening people with learning disabilities, not just people with low vision.  

He had found that only one third had had eye test in last 2 years and one third had not received a routine test in the last 10 years.   Marek explained that now the Service has proved that people with learning disabilities are not receiving regular eye tests, they will be approaching the PCT to fund routine screening. 

Marek considered that two thirds of the population of adults with learning disabilities might need a special approach or facilitation while one third can access mainstream service. 

Screening of people with learning disabilities is done under the General Optical Service, but Marek has a block contract to screen people.  Work was carried out for a year, and then audited and results will be presented to the PCT.    Camden Community Learning Disability Team (CTLD) look out for patients for Marek.

Marek is aware that he is not seeing a representative group of service users at the Low Vision Centre, which is why he is keen to provide a universal sight testing service. He feels that some people with learning disabilities are having appropriate eye test with local optometrists.  However, there is a need for optometrists to receive training from Marek.  He feels that many optometrists need 'top up' training - to convince them that they have the skills to work with people with learning disabilities.  

Marek considers that optometry to be included on each person's health check, mirroring the work being done on people with falls.  Each person would have their own hand-held record, and staff supporting service users in Camden would have check lists for all key health issues.   

He believes that 20% of mainstream optoms could provide a service to people with learning disabilities, while another 20% would need support to be able to do this.  He considers that the majority of optometrists need to learn a different set of skills.

There is a problem for Primary Care Trusts if there are no optometrist in an area willing/able to assess people with learning disabilities.  There was discussion about the DDA imposing testing on optometrists who are reluctant to do this work, or feel that they do not have the necessary skills. 

Marek is keen that the National Low Vision Group publicises developments in different areas.

Frank Earley from Camden CTLD is to point out that the GPs contract includes practitioners to review their own knowledge of the people registered with them, and the knowledge of their practice staff.  Frank is planning a medical checklist for everyone entering residential and/or day care and will enquire about eye tests. 

The Learning Disabilities Team produced a Health Action Plan, which will include a visit to the GP and checking eyes and ears.

After the appointment, Marek writes to each service user.  The information is then incorporated into a Health Action Plan (as outlined in Focus 41).   This is then laminated as an A4 folder and kept by person.  It does not include clinical information.  

Marek ensures that people with learning disabilities who need glasses get them.   This has meant that the Low Vision Centre does some dispensing of spectacles, which had not been anticipated.   People can chose brightly coloured glasses.  He is keen that people are given 'reading glasses' - i.e. glasses for near.

Marek is involved with a rolling programme of care staff learning about eye care and hearing care. 

He pointed out that there were few domiciliary visits to people with learning disabilities, including people with complex needs.  Most people prefer to attend for their appointment.

The Low Vision Centre does not have a hectic atmosphere and they are able to book a small number of people with learning disabilities.  Waiting around is avoided, and it helps having a café on site.   The whole approach is more 'gentle' than busy hospitals.

Where a sight problem is identified, Marek can refer people to rehabilitation workers to follow up.

He can directly refer people with a learning disability to one consultant at Royal Free, not to the GP.  He is keen to do more work with orthoptists at the Royal Free on visual assessment.

Report from Devon

Kathy reported that funding has been agreed for a new pilot project to screen 35 people with learning disabilities, supported by two PCTs in South Devon.  The original concept had been for a larger project, but it was agreed to start with a smaller project and review the results. 

Kathy, as an orthoptist, will do the early screening and refer people to optometrists or to the Visual Impairment Clinic.   The project team includes Kate Skilton in the Sensory Team, Charlotte Smith the speech and language therapist and a community nurse.  They hope to get enough staff familiar in preparing people for eye tests, using Total Communication - pictures, simple phrases.  They want to establish effective care pathways. 

Kate's research had identified low levels of registration.  She obtained funding of £10,000 for the pilot.  Ethical approval had to be sought through the PCT because some people would not be able to consent to the research. 

They have received funding from two neighbouring PCTs and hoped to involve optometrists in both areas. In one area there is an Optometric practice that is happy to assist and this practice has had very positive feedback about in terms of assessing adults with learning disabilities. In the other PCT there was only one response and this practice was not eligible as they only offered a domiciliary 

service ( and was therefore was inappropriate for our pilot study.)
The project will be written up. Kathy believes that the Low Vision Committee may need evidence if they are to promote screening.

It was agreed that the Sub-Committee needs to show how and why areas have developed specialist services for people with learning disabilities. 

Any other business

· Flow-charts - Mary is keen to publicise the initiatives in Camden and Devon. One way to do this is to use the flow charts developed by the services. These can be checked against standards outlines in the LV Report.  (Mary will bring a draft to the next meeting)

· Publicity - Marek is writing an article in Primary Care News about the London LV service.

· Glasses - Gill is concerned that people with learning disabilities are not getting repairs done swiftly.   Many people who are dependent upon their glasses have not been given spare pairs.  She sometimes hears that receptionists have vetoed free repairs.  

People may frequently break their glasses, but receptionists may not be aware that they can make a special case for repairs.  Mary will mention this at the National Committee and to Derek Busby. 

Gill and Marek will write a short piece for Optician.  Gill will provide the background information from the Department of Health booklet 'Help with health costs'.  Mary will discuss this with the College of Optometrists and Madeleine, as a BIOS representative will raise it with the AOP.  Mary to mention the issues in Bold View.
Next time

- More help for the LVSCs

- Communication Passports and/or Health Action Plans 

- Awareness / campaigning issues
- Tinted lenses, autism and the concept of cortical photophobia

  Other areas of research.

Date and time of next meeting


To be confirmed when the National LVSIG has agreed its next meeting date (their July 8th meeting was postponed until 2nd September)

